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July 1, 2002

The Honorable Cynthia Sullivan

Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Sullivan:

The purpose of this letter is to transmit a motion for Council action authorizing King County to enter into an interlocal agreement with the City of Burien, the City of SeaTac, the Port of Seattle and the Washington Department of Transportation (the “Parties”) to jointly prepare a basin action plan for the Miller and Salmon Creek watersheds (“Basin Plan”).

The Miller and Salmon Creek watersheds encompass portions of the unincorporated King County area of White Center/North Highline, portions of the cities of Burien and SeaTac, SeaTac Airport, and State highways 509 and 518.  These areas were urbanized long before current protective environmental standards were in place and are continuing to develop, resulting in flooding, water quality and habitat degradation problems, and creating significant challenges to proactive management of surface water-related issues.  Adding to the complexity of the area’s surface water quantity and quality issues is the presence of two closed-depression basins between the watersheds (the so-called Hermes and SW 142nd Street depressions.)

The Basin Plan will help create a sound basis for interjurisdictional/interagency surface water management in the watersheds through the following actions:

· assessing current and potential future conditions of the Miller and Salmon Creek stream systems, including physical, chemical and biological aspects;

· identifying and prioritizing existing and potential future impacts to properties and resources related to the quantity and quality of surface water runoff; and,

· developing actions to address the highest priority regional surface water-related impacts to ecological health and public safety.

Actions to implement the Basin Plan recommendations would be undertaken once the Basin Plan is completed, with any interjurisdictional actions undertaken through subsequent interlocal agreement.

The Miller and Salmon Creek basin planning effort, slated for the years 2002-2005, is modeled on a similar effort for the Des Moines Creek Basin ongoing between King County, the cities of SeaTac and Des Moines, and the Port of Seattle.  King County is acting as facilitator and primary technical resource as well as a partner for both basin planning efforts, which focus on heavily urbanized watersheds with a host of potential problems due to a predominance of older infrastructure built prior to current regulations.  In the Des Moines Creek effort, the partners have effectively responded to resource constraints by focusing on priority issues.  Using a similar approach for the Miller/Salmon Basin planning process, actions to be recommended will probably focus on three areas:

1. reducing impacts caused by development which occurred prior to current protective flow control and water quality standards;

2. protecting aquatic resources and anticipating future redevelopment, including the Park Lake Homes revitalization and transportation network improvements  in the basins; and,

3. addressing compliance with State and Federal regulations, including the Federal Clean Water Act, state water quality standards, National Pollutant Discharge Elimination System (NPDES) stormwater discharge permit requirements for the County, and the Endangered Species Act.

The total estimated cost of the work to be conducted through this agreement is $528,577, with a not-to-exceed cost of $579,885.  The Parties’ cost shares will be reduced by project funds provided by a King Conservation District Grant ($50,000) and White Center Greenway project funds (an additional $50,000 allocation for drainage planning that will benefit the Greenway project).  The cost-shared amount will additionally be reduced by $75,401 in project management costs covered by King County through its programs to address anticipated Washington State Department of Ecology requirements for “compliance plans” as part of the renewal of King County’s NPDES permit for municipal stormwater discharges.  Compliance plans will outline how water quality requirements under the Federal Clean Water Act may be met for long-developed areas such as the Miller and Salmon Creek basins through means such as regional stormwater control and treatment facilities or other regional actions.

The remaining $404,486 will be cost shared by the Parties based on jurisdictional land area, impervious surface, and population shares in the Basin; King County’s cost share over the life of the effort is $101,121.  Funds to conduct the required work and cover King County’s cost share for 2002 are budgeted in the Water and Land Resources Division within the Drainage Services and Capital Project and Open Space Acquisitions Sections.

Thank you for your consideration of this agreement.  Members of the Executive staff would be pleased to meet with the Council to discuss the Plan.  If you have any questions, please do not hesitate to call Louise Kulzer, Basin Plan Project Manager with the Water and Land Resources Division in the Department of Natural Resources and Parks, at 296-1980.

Sincerely,

Ron Sims

King County Executive

RS:jmCltr55
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